DOI 10.2478/v10119-012-0023-4

Genetic diversity of leafy liverwort species (Jungermanniidae, Marchantiophyta) in Poland: Regional genetic differentiation of leafy liverworts

Alina Bączkiewicz

Department of Genetics, Faculty of Biology, Adam Mickiewicz University, Umultowska 89, 61-614 Poznań, Poland; e-mail: alinbacz@ amu.edu.pl

Abstract: For each of 8 species of leafy liverworts, 9-10 populations were sampled in 2-3 regions of Poland. In total, 5 regions were taken into account: the Tatra National Park, Bieszczady Mts., Białowieża Forest, Pomeranian Lake District, and Suwałki Lake District. Populations of most of the studied species did not show any correlation between genetic differentiation and geographic distances. Clear differences between regional groups of populations were found in only 2 species. The other species showed a complete or partial lack of genetic differentiation between groups of populations from various geographic regions. Generally, however, mountain populations had greater genetic diversity (H_T , H_S) and coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}) than lowland populations. In the Tatra National Park all the studied liverworts turned out to be more diverse than in the Bieszczady Mts. Białowieża Forest created a uniform group, standing out markedly from mountainous populations but population in this region had slightly smaller genetic diversity, then in the mountains. In the Pomeranian and Suwałki Lake Districts, genetic diversity of liverworts was significantly lower than in mountains. The decrease in diversity in these regions is a likely consequence of habitat fragmentation (causing population depletion) combined with negative effects of urban development. Habitat fragmentation results in genetic drift and inbreeding depression, which cause a decrease in genetic diversity. In the Pomeranian Lake District the level of total diversity (H_T) and intra-population diversity (H_S) was markedly higher than in the Suwałki Lake District. It may be linked to differences in climate, in the Suwałki Lake District climate is stronger.

Key words: *Bazzania trilobata, Trichocolea tomentella, Lophozia hatcheri, Mylia anomala, Lepidozia reptans, Calypogeia integristipula, Mylia taylorii, Tritomaria quinquedentata,* genetic variation, regional variability, habitat fragmentation

Contents

1.	Introduction	56
2.	Materials and methods	57
	2.1. Plant material	57
	2.2. Methods	57
	2.3. Data analysis	57
3.	Results	58
	3.1. Regional genetic diversity of leafy liverworts	58
	3.1.1. Bazzania trilobata	58
	3.1.2. Trichocolea tomentella	59
	3.1.3. Lophozia hatcheri	61
	3.1.4. Mylia anomala	62
	3.1.5. Lepidozia reptans	63
	3.1.6. Calypogeia integristipula	65
	3.1.7. Mylia taylorii	66
	3.1.8. Tritomaria quinquedentata	68

©Adam Mickiewicz University in Poznań (Poland), Department of Plant Taxonomy. All rights reserved.

3.2. Comparison of genetic differentiation of leafy liverworts from different regions of Poland	69
3.2.1. Clonal diversity	69
3.2.2. Genetic diversity	70
4. Discussion and conclusions	72
References	75

1. Introduction

Liverworts are significant components of many plant communities. Distribution of liverwort species is determined mostly by 2 factors. Firstly, numerous liverwort species are pioneer plants, which can grow even on raw soils. That is why they often colonize bare soils, with minimum competition with higher plants (Szweykowski 1996; Klama 2002, 2003). In such habitats they play an important role in the initial stages of succession (Szweykowski 1996; Stewart 1995). The second factor is their high sensitivity to moisture, as most of liverwort species are hygrophilous, sensitive to drying (Schuster 1966). Consequently, liverworts occupy sites with low competition and high humidity and soil moisture content. Such habitats are widespread in mountains, so liverworts in Poland are most common there.

The Tatra Mountains, have the richest liverwort flora in Poland. This results from the high diversity of habitats, climatic conditions, and history of this mountain range (Szweykowski 1996). In the past, the Tatras were the major refuge for plants with low thermal requirements, migrating to the Western Carpathians during Pleistocene glaciations from other European mountains or even from areas outside Europe. In this region, bedrocks vary widely, but granite and limestone are most common. In spite of degradation of some parts of the Tatras, there are still many places where vegetation is nearly primeval, and in spite of all the changes and deformations, Tatra vegetation is close to natural (Szafer & Zarzycki 1972; Mirek 1996). Similarly, there are still many places with nearly primeval vegetation in the Bieszczady National Park. However, the Bieszczady are part of Eastern Carpathians and during Pleistocene glaciations were located in a greater distance from the ice sheet, even in the coldest period. The flora of the Bieszczady is definitely Eastern Carpathian and clearly differs from the flora of Western Carpathians. Moreover, the Bieszczady, in contrast to the Tatras, are composed mostly of flysch deposits, clays, and sands (Szafer & Zarzycki 1972). Woodlands of both the Tatra and Bieszczady National Parks, because of their natural and often primeval character, are protected as UNESCO Biosphere Reserves. In these woodlands, liverworts are abundant. Thus it is important to assess the variability of liverworts growing in both the areas and determine if there are any clear differences in genetic structure of their local populations in these regions.

In Polish lowlands outside Białowieża Forest, liverworts are very rare, found only in scattered, isolated localities, mostly in Pomeranian Lake District (NW Poland) and Suwałki Lake District (NE Poland). Białowieża Forest, with adjacent forest areas, is the largest stretch of largely natural woodland in the European Plain, closely resembling Europe's primeval forests (Szafer & Zarzycki 1972). Its strong spatial connections with alluvial forests and peatlands is the reason why it is dominated by moist oak-hornbeam forests. The areal contributions of old forest and natural forest stands are high (Faliński 1986; Klama 2002). This is particularly important because forest liverworts most often and most abundantly grow on large fallen logs. They are less common on dead branches and small logs (Klama 2002)

In the Pomeranian Lake District and Suwałki Lake District, the process of disappearance of liverwort flora take place very violently (Szweykowski 1992; Szweykowski & Buczkowska 1996; Klama 2003). This is due to environmental change under the influence of human activity. The major threat for liverworts, e.g. in these regions, is forest fragmentation and exploitation by felling of old trees. This causes changes in microclimate and limitation of microhabitats as well as isolation of the species colonizing them, reduction of population size, and even extinction of some local populations (Klama 2002, 2003; Hanski 2005).

Liverworts are very sensitive to changes of the environment, especially to anthropopressures, because they are characterized by narrow ecological requirements, and therefore even small changes in a microhabitat cause their disappearance. That is why in forest communities exposed to strong human pressure, only few common, the most tolerant species are still found (Steward 1995; Szweykowski & Buczkowska 1996; Klama 2003).

Another factor affecting genetic variation, mostly in transformed habitats, is environmental pollution. The very existence of polluted substrate may stimulate microevolutionary processes and formation of new ecotypes or new ecological forms (Fabiszewski 1986). In some higher plants, different ecological niches are dominated by some specific, best-adapted genotypes (Sahuquillo & Lumaret 1995; Hufford & Mazer 2003).

Because of the fast decline of liverwort species in lowlands, it is extremely important to determine their gene pool and genetic structure. Until recently, biodiversity indices were limited to ecological parameters, such as population dynamics and species richness. Results of genetic research open new perspectives for protection of extremely rare and threatened species (Haig 1998). Most of studies concerning bryophytes (chiefly mosses) indicate that populations found in natural habitats show higher genetic variation than populations occupying sites disturbed by human activity (Akiyama & Hiraoka 1994; Boisselier-Dubayle et al. 1995; Wilson & Provan 2003; Spagnuolo et al. 2007; Buczkowska et al. 2010). By contrast, data on liverwort population biology and genetics, comparing their variability in primeval habitats and in those transformed by human activity, are still scanty. Thus little is known about the true difference in genetic variation of liverworts between these 2 classes of habitats.

The major aims of this study were: (1) to compare genetic diversity of leafy liverwort populations in various parts of Poland; and (2) to determine if the impoverishment of liverwort flora in lowland Poland affects the genetic variation of populations of species growing there.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Plant material

Samples of 8 species of leafy liverworts (*Bazzania trilobata*, *Trichocolea tomentella*, *Lophozia hatcheri*, *Mylia anomala*, *Lepidozia reptans*, *Calypogeia inte-gristipula*, *Mylia taylorii*, *Tritomaria quinquedentata*) were collected from different regions of Poland. For each of the 8 species, samples were collected from 9-10 populations in 2-3 regions. In total, 5 regions were taken into account: the Tatra National Park (NP), Bieszczady Mts., Białowieża Forest, Pomeranian Lake District, and Suwałki Lake District (Fig. 1, Table 1). Details in sampling and study sites were described in Bączkiewicz (2012, pp. 6-12).



Fig. 1. Five Polish regions from which material was collected: the Tatra National Park, Bieszczady Mts., Białowieża Forest, Pomeranian Lake District, and Suwałki Lake District

2.2. Methods

Isozyme analysis was used to examine the genetic diversity of leafy liverwort populations. Procedure for electrophoresic analysis was described in Bączkiewicz (2012, pp. 12-13).

2.3. Data analysis

To compare the genetic diversity of the 8 leafy liverworts in different regions, for each species the same statistic analysis was performed. Parameters of genotypic diversity within regions were estimated. All collected gametophytes were sorted to detect unique multilocus genotypes (MLGs). Each of the detected distinct MLGs was assumed to be a distinct genet. The proportion of distinguishable genotypes (G/N) was calculated as the number of unique MLGs (G) divided by sample size (Ellstrand & Roose 1987). The mean proportion of G/Nwas calculated at the population and regional level. The means were tested by the Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test or the nonparametric Mann-Whitney U test using STATISTICA 7.1 for Windows (StatSoft 2008).

Table 1. Regions where collected samples of 8 species of leafy liverworts

	-				
Species	Tatra NP	Bieszczady Mts.	Białowieża Forest	Pomeranian Lake District	Suwałki Lake District
Bazzania trilobata	*	*	*	-	-
Trichocolea tomentella	*	-	-	*	-
Lophozia hatcheri	*	*	-	-	-
Mylia anomala	*	-	-	*	*
Lepidozia reptans	*	-	-	*	*
Calypogeia integristipula	*	*	-	*	-
Mylia taylorii	*	*	-	-	-
Tritomaria quinquedentata	*	*	-	-	-

For each region were estimated: mean number of alleles per locus per region (A_{reg}) and mean per population $(A_{pop.})$ in regions, the percentage of polymorphic loci per region $(P_{reg.})$ and mean per population in each region $(P_{pop.})$. These analyses were performed using POPGENE 1.32 (Yeh *et al.* 2000). The Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA or the Mann-Whitney *U* tests were used to check their statistical significance. Number of rare alleles (frequency < 0.05) and number of private alleles (Slatkin 1985) at the regional level were calculated.

For studied species Nei's (1973, 1978) gene-diversity statistics were calculated: total genetic diversity $(H_{\rm r})$ for regions, mean of genetic diversity within population $(H_{\rm s})$ in region, coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{sT}) and gene flow between populations (N_m) in region using POPGENE 1.32. Gene flow (N_m) was estimated indirectly from $G_{\rm ST}$ using the formula $N_{\rm m}$ =0.5(1- $G_{\rm ST}$)/ $G_{\rm ST}$, adapted for haploid organisms (McDermott & McDonald 1993). In bryophytes, this formula is used for both nuclear and chloroplast markers, as the migrating diaspores always comprise a haploid genome, and it is assumed in all cases that the distance of sperm migration is very short, normally not exceeding 10 cm (McLetchie 1996; Korpelainen et al. 2005). Pair-wise genetic distances (D) and identity (I) (Nei 1972) between regions were calculated for each species (using POPGENE 1.32).

AMOVA was used to describe the percentage shares of genetic variation within populations, and between regions in the total genetic variation of species of leafy liverworts. The level of genetic variation among populations was estimated using Φ statistic (analogous to *F* statistic). Significance levels for populations were determined using a permutation test (1000 permutations). An analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) was done by GenALEx 6.3. (Peakall & Smouse 2006).

3. Results

3.1. Regional genetic diversity of leafy liverworts

3.1.1. Bazzania trilobata

Clonal diversity. The genetic variability of *B*. *trilobata* populations from 3 geographic regions (Tatra NP, Bieszczady Mts., and Białowieża Forest) was compared. Clonal diversity in these regions was similar. The mean G/N per population in the Tatra NP was 0.597, in

the Bieszczady Mts. 0.610, and in Białowieża Forest 0.577. A nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test revealed that the mean proportion distinguishable genotypes (G/N) from populations in different regions did not differ statistically significant (H = 0.068, p = 0.97). At the region level the highest genotypic diversity was in the Tatra NP, where G/N was 0.58, in the Bieszczady Mts. slightly less (0.57). In Białowieża Primeval Forest G/N was the lowest (0.50) (Table 2).

Table 2. Numbers of patches, plants (*N*), identified multilocus genotypes (MLG), and proportion of distinguishable genotypes (*G*/*N*, where G=MLG) of *Bazzania trilobata* at the region level and at the population level within regions

Region	No. of patches	Ν	MLG	<i>G/N</i> (reg.)	<i>G/N</i> (pop.)
Tatra National Park	27	216	126	0.58	0.597
Bieszczady Mts.	23	184	105	0.57	0.610
Białowieża Forest	28	224	111	0.50	0.577

Is ozyme diversity. Genetic diversity at the regional level was the highest in the Tatra NP (Table 3), where the number of alleles was 35. The mean number of alleles per locus ($A_{\rm reg}$) reached there 2.5 and the percentage of polymorphic loci ($P_{\rm reg}$) was 85.71%. At the population level, also the mean $A_{\rm pop.}$ and $P_{\rm pop.}$ per population were the highest in the Tatra NP (2.3 and 78.57%, respectively, while in the Bieszczady Mts. $A_{\rm pop.}$ =2.1 and $P_{\rm pop.}$ =71.42% and in Białowieża Forest $A_{\rm pop.}$ =2.2, $P_{\rm pop.}$ =61.90%). However, the Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test showed no statistically significant differences among the 3 regional groups of populations in respect to $A_{\rm pop.}$ (H=3.251, p=0.20) and $P_{\rm pop.}$ (H=3.429, p=0.18).

Rare alleles were identified in every region (Table 3). The highest number of rare alleles (7) was detected in the Białowieża Forest. Private alleles at the regional level were found only in the Tatra NP and in Białowieża Forest, as no private alleles were identified in the Bieszczady Mts. In the Tatra NP, alleles *Est-2* and *Est-3* were very frequent in all populations and *Pgi-3* occurred in 2 populations with high frequency, too. In Białowieża Forest, a private allele *Sdh-4* occurred in all studied populations, while it was absent in the mountains. Furthermore, lowland populations differ from mountainous populations also in frequency of some alleles, with typically 2-fold or higher differences. For example, allele

Table 3. Numbers of identified alleles, rare alleles, private alleles, mean number of alleles per locus $(A_{reg.})$ per region and per population $(A_{nov.})$ within regions, and percentage of polymorphic loci of *Bazzania trilobata* per region $(P_{reg.})$ and per population $(P_{nov.})$ within regions

Region	No. of alleles	No. of rare alleles	No. of privates alleles	$A_{\rm reg.}$	$P_{\rm reg}(\%)$	$A_{_{\mathrm{pop.}}}$	P _{pop.} (%)
Tatra National Park	35	6	3	2.5	85.71	2.30	78.57
Bieszczady Mts.	32	3	0	2.3	78.57	2.10	71.43
Białowieża Forest	34	7	3	2.4	71.43	2.20	61.90

Table 4. Total genetic diversity ($H_T \pm SD$), genetic diversity within populations ($H_S \pm SD$), coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}), and gene flow between populations per generation (N_m) of *Bazzania trilobata* within regions

Region	$H_{\rm T}(\pm { m SD})$	$H_{\rm S}(\pm { m SD})$	$G_{\rm ST}$	$N_{\rm m}$
Tatra National Park	0.2775 (0.0383)	0.2692 (0.0332)	0.0820	5.3624
Bieszczady Mts.	0.2597 (0.0292)	0.2313 (0.0249)	0.1022	3.5825
Białowieża Forest	0.2449 (0.0605)	0.2417 (0.0574)	0.0356	9.5612

Table 5. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for *Bazzania trilobata*: within populations, among populations within regions and among regions

Source of variation	df	Variance component	Variance (%)	Fixation Index ¹
Among regions	2	0.188	7	$\Phi_{\rm RT} = 0.074^{***}$
Among populations within regions	6	0.287	12	$\Phi_{pp} = 0.122^{***}$
Within populations	622	2.056	81	$\Phi_{\rm pT}^{\rm TR} = 0.187^{***}$
Among Tatra populations	2	0.212	9	$\Phi_{\rm pT}^{\rm T} = 0.090 * * *$
Within Tatra populations	213	2.077	91	11
Among Bieszczady populations	2	0.621	12	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.123^{***}$
Within Bieszczady populations	182	2.163	88	11
Among Białowieża populations	2	0.081	4	$\Phi_{\rm PT} = 0.043 * * *$
Within Białowieża populations	221	1.948	96	

Explanations: ${}^{1}\Phi_{\rm PT}$ (analogous to $F_{\rm ST}$) – variation among populations divided by total variation, $\Phi_{\rm RT}$ – variation among regions divided by total variation, $\Phi_{\rm PR}$ – variation among populations within regions divided by the sum of variation among populations within regions and variation within populations, $\Phi_{\rm PT}$ – the sum of variation among regions and variation among populations divided by total variation, level of significance *** p \leq 0.001

Table 6. Nei's (1978) genetic identities (*I*, above diagonal) and distances (*D*, below diagonal) between regional groups of populations of *Bazzania trilobata*

Region	Tatra NP	Bieszczady Mts.	Białowieża Forest
Tatra National Park	****	0.9765	0.9203
Bieszczady Mts.	0.0238	* * * *	0.9296
Białowieża Forest	0.0830	0.0730	****

Idh-2 had a markedly higher frequency in mountainous populations, while alleles *Acp-1*, *Gdh-1*, *Idh-1*, and *Pgm-4* were much more frequent in lowland populations than in the mountains (Table 14 in Bączkiewicz 2012).

The total genetic diversity (H_T) in the geographic regions under study, based on mean allelic frequencies of polymorphic loci over all populations, was the highest in the Tatra NP (0.2775) and the lowest in Białowieża Forest (0.2449). The mean of H_s (genetic diversity within population) per population in the geographic regions was also slightly higher in the Tatra NP (0.2625) than in the other regions, but not significantly (Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test: *H*=2.756, *p*=0.25). The highest value of the coefficient of genetic differentiation (*G*_{sT}) was in the Bieszczady Mts. (0.1022) and the lowest in Białowieża Forest (0.0356). Consequently, gene flow between populations (*N*_m) in the Bieszczady Mts. was the smallest (3.5825) whereas in Białowieża Forest it was the largest (9.5612) (Table 4).

Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) showed that only 7% of the total genetic variation was due to differences among regions (Tatra NP, Bieszczady Mts., and Białowieża Forest), while 93% to differences within regions. Separate analyses for each region revealed that 9% of the total genetic variation within the Tatra NP was due to variation among populations, compared to 12% within the Bieszczady Mts. and 4% within Białowieża Forest (Table 5).

The greatest genetic distance (D) was detected between Białowieża Forest and the Tatra NP (0.0830). The highest similarity was between mountainous regions (Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts., I=0.9765), which points to the divergence of Białowieża Forest populations (Table 6). The mean distances between populations within the Tatra NP and Białowieża Forest (0.0475 and 0.0186, respectively) were lower than between regions, but within the Bieszczady Mts. the mean D value was much higher (0.1307).

3.1.2. Trichocolea tomentella

Clonal diversity. The genetic variability of *T. tomentella* populations from 2 geographic regions (Tatra NP and Pomeranian Lake District) was compared. Clonal diversity was higher in the Tatra NP, where the mean G/N per population was 0.534, while within the Pomeranian Lake District it was 0.520. However the nonparametric Mann-Whitney U test, for mean of G/N

Table 7. Numbers of patches, plants (N), identified multilocus genotypes (MLG), and proportion of distinguishable genotype	s (G/N , where
G=MLG) of Trichocolea tomentella at the region level and at the population level within regions	

Region	No. of patches	Ν	MLG	<i>G/N</i> (reg.)	<i>G/N</i> (pop.)
Tatra National Park	29	232	102	0.44	0.534
Pomeranian Lake District	33	264	108	0.41	0.520

Table 8. Numbers of identified alleles, rare alleles, private alleles, mean number of alleles per locus per region $(A_{reg.})$ and per population $(A_{pop.})$ within regions, and percentage of polymorphic loci of *Trichocolea tomentella* per region $(P_{reg.})$ and per population $(P_{pop.})$ within regions

Region	No. of alleles	No. of rare alleles	No. of privates alleles	$A_{\rm reg.}$	P _{reg.} (%)	$A_{\mathrm{pop.}}$	P _{pop.} (%)
Tatra National Park	34	3	5	2.3	66.67	1.96	53.33
Pomeranian Lake District	34	5	6	2.3	66.67	1.90	53.33

from population of both regions did not differ statistically significant (Z=0.612, p=0.54). At the regional level, the value of *G*/*N* was 0.44 in the Tatra NP and 0.41 in the Pomeranian Lake District (Table 7).

Isozyme diversity. In both regions the same number of alleles ($A_{reg.}$ =34) and the same percentage of polymorphic loci $P_{reg.}$ =66.67% were found. At the population level the mean $A_{pop.}$ was slightly higher in the Tatra NP (1.96) than in Pomerania (1.90), while the mean $P_{pop.}$ per population was the same ($P_{pop.}$ =53.33%) in both regions. The Mann-Whitney *U* test revealed that populations from the Tatra NP and the Pomeranian Lake District did not differ significantly in $A_{pop.}(Z=0.122, p=0.90)$ and $P_{pop.}(Z=0.490, p=0.62)$ (Table 8).

In the Tatra NP, 3 rare and 5 private alleles were found, while in the Pomeranian Lake District, 5 rare and 6 private alleles (Table 8). In the Pomeranian Lake District, all private alleles (with the exception of *PerB-3*) were limited to a single population. In the Tatra NP, by contrast, all the private alleles occurred in several populations (Table 22 in Bączkiewicz 2012).

The total genetic diversity in the geographic regions under study, based on mean allelic frequencies of polymorphic loci, was higher in the Tatra NP (H_T =0.2587) than in the Pomeranian Lake District (H_T =0.2260). The mean of H_s per population in both regions was similar, but in the Tatra NP was slightly higher than in Pomerania, (0.1837 and 0.1792, respectively), but not significantly (Mann-Whitney U test: Z=20.367, p=0.71). The coefficient of genetic differentiation within regions was higher in the Tatra NP, where G_{ST} =0.2357. Consequently, gene flow (N_m) between populations within the Tatra NP was lower (2.5407) than in the Pomeranian Lake District (7.6848) (Table 9).

The AMOVA conducted for the *T. tomentella* showed that only 2% of the total genetic variation was due to variation among studied regions and 16% among populations within regions. Separate analyses for each region revealed that 24% of the total genetic variation was due

Table 9. Total genetic diversity $(H_{T}\pm SD)$, genetic diversity within populations $(H_{S}\pm SD)$, coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}) , and gene flow between populations per generation (N_{m}) of *Trichocolea tomentella* within regions

I C (m)		e		
Region	$H_{\rm T}(\pm { m SD})$	$H_{\rm s}(\pm { m SD})$	$G_{ m ST}$	$N_{\rm m}$
Tatra National Park	0.2587 (0.0694)	0.1837 (0.0534)	0.2357	2.5407
Pomeranian Lake District	0.2260 (0.0718)	0.1792 (0.0655)	0.0611	7.6848

Table 10. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for *Trichocolea tomentella*: within populations, among populations within regions and among regions

Source of variation	df	Variance component	Variance (%)	Fixation Index ¹
Among regions	1	0.034	2	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.016^{***}$
Among populations within regions	7	0.337	16	$\Phi_{pp}^{KI} = 0.166^{***}$
Within populations	487	1.695	82	$\Phi_{pT}^{TR} = 0.179^{***}$
Among Tatra populations	4	0.512	24	$\Phi_{pT}^{TT} = 0.241 * * *$
Within Tatra populations	227	1.608	76	11
Among Pomeranian populations	3	0.173	9	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.089 * * *$
Within Pomeranian populations	260	1.772	91	1 1

Explanations: ${}^{1}\Phi_{PT}$ (analogous to F_{ST}) – variation among populations divided by total variation, Φ_{RT} – variation among regions divided by total variation, Φ_{PR} – variation among populations within regions divided by the sum of variation among populations within regions and variation within populations, Φ_{PT} – the sum of variation among regions and variation among populations divided by total variation, level of significance *** p<0.001

Table 11. Nei's (1978) genetic identities (*I*, above diagonal) and distances (*D*, below diagonal) between regional groups of populations of *Trichocolea tomentella*

Region	Tatra NP	Pomeranian Lake District
Tatra National Park	****	0.9783
Pomeranian Lake District	0.0219	****

to variation among populations within the Tatra NP and 9% within the Pomeranian Lake District (Table 10).

The genetic distance (D) between the regions was 0.0219 (Table 11). It was smaller than the mean D between populations within both regions: 0.0901 within the Tatra NP and 0.0311 within the Pomeranian Lake District.

3.1.3. Lophozia hatcheri

Clonal diversity. Among the 2 compared geographic regions (Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts.), clonal diversity was higher in the Tatra NP. In this region the value of G/N (at the regional level) was 0.35 but in the Bieszczady Mts. it was 0.30. The mean G/N per population within the the Tatra region was 0.380 and in the Bieszczady Mts. it was 0.335. This distinction was not statistically significant (Mann-Whitney U test: Z=0.612, p=0.54) (Table 12).

Table 12. Numbers of patches, plants (N), identified multilocus genotypes (MLG), and proportion of distinguishable genotypes (G/N, where G=MLG) of *Lophozia hatcheri* at the region level and at the population level within regions

Region	No. of patches	Ν	MLG	<i>G/N</i> (reg.)	<i>G/N</i> (pop.)
Tatra National Park	46	368	130	0.35	0.380
Bieszczady Mts.	22	176	53	0.30	0.335

Isozyme diversity. At the regional level, 41 alleles were found in the Tatra NP and 34 alleles in the Bieszczady Mts. (Table 13). The mean number of alleles per locus (A_{reg} =3.2) and the percentage of polymorphic loci (P_{reg} =100%) were higher in the Tatra NP, too. In the Bieszczady Mts. $P_{\text{reg.}}$ reached 92.31%, because locus *Per-B* was monomorphic. Also the mean $A_{\text{pop.}}$ and $P_{\text{pop.}}$ per population within regions were higher in the Tatra NP ($A_{\text{pop.}}$ =2.10, $P_{\text{pop.}}$ =69.23%) than in the Bieszczady region ($A_{\text{pop.}}$ =1.95 and $P_{\text{pop.}}$ =63.46%). However, the Mann-Whitney *U* test revealed that populations from both regions did not differ significantly in $A_{\text{pop.}}(Z=0.489, p=0.62)$ and $P_{\text{pop.}}(Z=0.490, p=0.62)$.

In both regions rare and private alleles were detected, including 10 private alleles in the Tatra region and only 3 in the Bieszczady Mts. (Table 13). In the Tatra NP, half of them were found in more than one population (*Idh-4*, *Lap-4*, *MdhB-1*, *PerB-2*, *Sdh-2*), while in the Bieszczady all 3 private alleles were found only in 2 populations: in B-6 (*Got-1* and *Pgd-1*) and in B-9 (*Gdh-1* and *Gdh-1*) (Table 30 in Bączkiewicz 2012).

The total genetic diversity (H_T) in the geographic regions under study, based on mean allelic frequencies of polymorphic loci over all populations, was higher in the Tatra NP (0.2467). Similarly, the mean of genetic diversity within populations (H_S) per population was higher in the Tatra NP (0.2304). In the Bieszczady Mts., H_T and the mean of H_S were 0.2210 and 0.2129, respectively. The Mann-Whitney U test showed no significant differences between the regions in respect to H_S (Z=0.122, p=0.90). The value of G_{ST} within regions was higher in the Tatra NP (0.2860). Consequently, gene flow (N_m) between populations within regions was lower within the Tatra NP (1.9453) than in the Bieszczady Mts. (2.8662) (Table 14).

The AMOVA conducted for *L. hatcheri* showed a lack of genetic differentiation among regions. Separate analyses for each region revealed that 37% of total genetic variation within the Tatra NP was due to differences among populations, compared to 17% within the Bieszczady Mts. (Table 15).

The genetic distance (D) between the regions was 0.0320 (Table 16). It was lower than the mean D between populations within each region. The mean D among populations within the Tatra NP was 0.1908, and within the Bieszczady Mts. it was 0.1415.

Table 13. Numbers of identified alleles, rare alleles, private alleles, mean number of alleles per locus per region (A_{reg}) and per population $(A_{pop.})$ within regions, and per centage of polymorphic loci of *Lophozia hatcheri* per region $(P_{reg.})$ and per population $(P_{pop.})$ within regions

Region	No. of alleles	No. of rare alleles	No. of privates alleles	$A_{\mathrm{reg.}}$	$P_{\text{reg.}}(\%)$	$A_{\mathrm{pop.}}$	P _{pop.} (%)
Tatra National Park	41	10	10	3.2	100	2.10	69.23
Bieszczady Mts.	34	8	3	2.7	92.31	1.95	63.46

Table 14. Total genetic diversity ($H_T \pm SD$), genetic diversity within populations ($H_S \pm SD$), coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}), and gene flow between populations per generation (N_m) of *Lophozia hatcheri* within regions

Region	$H_{\rm T}(\pm { m SD})$	$H_{\rm S}(\pm { m SD})$	$G_{ m ST}$	$N_{ m m}$
Tatra National Park	0.2467 (0.0515)	0.2304 (0.0238)	$0.2860 \\ 0.1485$	1.9453
Bieszczady Mts.	0.2210 (0.0615)	0.2129 (0.0454)		2.8662

Table 15. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for *Lophozia hatcheri*: within populations, among populations within regions and among regions

Source of variation	df	Variance component	Variance (%)	Fixation Index ¹
Among regions	1	0.000	0	$\Phi_{\rm PT}$ = -0.017 n.s.
Among populations within regions	7	0.710	28	$\Phi_{pp}^{R} = 0.282 * * *$
Within populations	542	1.810	72	$\Phi_{pT}^{TR} = 0.269 * * *$
Among Tatra populations	4	0.971	37	$\Phi_{pT}^{1} = 0.368 * * *$
Within Tatra populations	283	1.668	63	11
Among Bieszczady populations	3	0.405	17	$\Phi_{\rm PT} = 0.171 * * *$
Within Bieszczady populations	259	1.966	83	

Explanations: ${}^{1}\Phi_{PT}$ (analogous to F_{ST}) – variation among populations divided by total variation, Φ_{RT} – variation among regions divided by total variation, Φ_{PR} – variation among populations within regions divided by the sum of variation among populations within regions and variation within populations, Φ_{PT} – the sum of variation among regions and variation among populations divided by total variation, levels of significance n.s. p > 0.05, *** p≤0.001

Table 16. Nei's (1978) genetic identities (*I*, above diagonal) and distances (*D*, below diagonal) between regional groups of populations of *Lophozia hatcheri*

Region	Tatra NP	Bieszczady Mts.
Tatra National Park	****	0.9685
Bieszczady Mts.	0.0320	****

3.1.4. Mylia anomala

Clonal diversity. The genetic variability of M. anomala populations from 3 geographic regions (Tatra NP, Pomeranian Lake District, and Suwałki Lake District) was compared. The highest clonal diversity was in the Pomeranian Lake District (mean G/N = 0.27 at both the population level and regional level). In the Tatra NP, clonal diversity was slightly lower than in the Pomeranian Lake District (at the population level, mean G/N=0.257, and at the regional level, G/N=0.23). The lowest values were in the Suwałki Lake District: the mean G/N at the population level was 0.143, and at the regional level it was 0.11 (Table 17). The mean proportion of distinguishable genotypes (G/N) from populations in different regions did not differ significantly (Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test: H=6.915, p=0.078).

Isozyme diversity. In the Pomeranian Lake District, was found the highest number of alleles (34),

the mean number of alleles per locus (A_{reg}) was 2.0 and the percentage of polymorphic loci (P_{reg}) was 64.71%. The lowest number of alleles (29) was in the Suwałki Lake District found (A_{reg} =1.7 and P_{reg} =41.17%). At the population level, the mean A_{pop} and P_{pop} per population within regions were the highest in the Pomeranian Lake District (A_{pop} =1.73, P_{pop} =54.90%). In the Tatra Mts. A_{pop} =1.53 and P_{pop} =43.14, while in the Suwałki Lake District A_{pop} =1.40, P_{pop} =27.45%. The Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA showed no significant differences among the 3 studied regions in respect to P_{pop} (H=5.728, p=0.06) and A_{pop} (H=5.445, p=0.07) (Table 18).

Rare and private alleles were identified in all the regions. The highest number of rare and private alleles were detected in the Pomeranian Lake District, with 8 rare and 7 private alleles. Four of the private alleles (*Gdh-1*, *Idh-1*, *Idh-3*, *PgdB-1*) occurred in 2 populations of the 3 studied in this region. Remaining private alleles occurred in single populations in this region.

Table 17. Numbers of patches, plants (N), identified multilocus genotypes (MLG), and proportion of distinguishable genotypes (G/N, where G=MLG) of *Mylia anomala* at the region level and at the population level within regions

Region	No. of patches	Ν	MLG	<i>G/N</i> (reg.)	<i>G/N</i> (pop.)
Tatra National Park	13	120	28	0.23	0.257
Pomeranian Lake District	24	192	51	0.27	0.270
Suwałki Lake District	30	240	25	0.11	0.143

Table 18. Numbers of identified alleles, rare alleles, private alleles, mean number of alleles per locus per region $(A_{reg.})$ and per population $(A_{pop.})$ within regions, and percentage of polymorphic loci of *Mylia anomala* per region $(P_{reg.})$ and per population $(P_{pop.})$ within regions

Region	No. of alleles	No. of rare alleles	No. of privates alleles	A _{reg.}	P _{reg.} (%)	$A_{\rm pop.}$	P _{pop.} (%)
Tatra National Park	32	3	6	1.9	58.82	1.53	43.14
Pomeranian Lake District	34	8	7	2.0	64.71	1.73	54.90
Suwałki Lake District	29	7	5	1.7	41.17	1.40	27.45

Table 19. Total genetic diversity ($H_T \pm SD$), genetic diversity within populations ($H_S \pm SD$), coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}), and gene flow between populations per generation (N_m) of *Mylia anomala* within regions

Region	$H_{\rm T}(\pm { m SD})$	$H_{\rm S}(\pm { m SD})$	$G_{ m ST}$	$N_{\rm m}$
Tatra National Park	0.1819 (0.0605)	0.0912 (0.0316)	0.2952	1.2531
Pomeranian Lake District	0.1840 (0.0453)	0.1209 (0.0374)	0.0989	5.1234
Suwałki Lake District	0.0978 (0.0289)	0.0513 (0.0135)	0.1367	2.8124

Table 20. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for *Mylia anomala* populations: within populations, among populations within regions and among regions

Source of variation	df	Variance component	Variance (%)	Fixation Index ¹
Among regions	2	0.314	18	$\Phi_{\rm RT} = 0.180^{***}$
Among populations within regions	6	0.331	19	$\Phi_{pp} = 0.231 * * *$
Within populations	543	1.101	63	$\Phi_{\rm PT}^{\rm TR} = 0.370^{***}$
Among Tatra populations	2	0.712	34	$\Phi_{\rm pt}^{\rm T} = 0.340^{***}$
Within Tatra populations	117	1.379	66	11
Among Pomeranian populations	2	0.180	11	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.112 * * *$
Within Pomeranian populations	189	1.614	89	11
Among Suwałki populations	2	0.261	27	$\Phi_{\rm PT} = 0.272^{***}$
Within Suwałki populations	237	0.697	73	

Explanations: ${}^{1}\Phi_{PT}$ (analogous to F_{ST}) – variation among populations divided by total variation, Φ_{RT} – variation among regions divided by total variation, Φ_{PR} – variation among populations within regions divided by the sum of variation among populations within regions and variation within populations, Φ_{PT} – the sum of variation among regions and variation among populations divided by total variation, level of significance *** p<0.001

In the Tatra NP, 3 alleles (*MdhA-2, Me-3* and *Sdh-3*) occurred in all studied populations, and alleles *Sdh-3* and *Me-3* occurred with a very high frequency. In the Suwałki Lake District, 5 private alleles were found, but only allele *Pgm-1* occurred in 2 populations in this region. Furthermore, lowland populations differ from mountainous populations by the presence of alleles *Me-1* and *Me-3*. In Tatra NP, allele *Me-1* was absent, whereas in the Pomeranian Lake District it occurred with a frequency up to 46%, and in the Suwałki Lake District with a frequency of 100%. By contrast, allele *Me-3* occurred only in the Tatra NP, with a frequency of over 67% per population (Table 18 and Table 38 in Bączkiewicz 2012).

In the Pomeranian Lake District the total genetic diversity ($H_{\rm T}$) was the highest (0.1840). It was slightly lower in the Tatra NP (0.1819) and much lower in the Suwałki Lake District (0.0978). The mean of $H_{\rm s}$ per population in the geographic regions was the highest in Pomeranian (0.1209), and the lowest in the Suwałki Lake District (0.0513), but the differences were not significant (Kruscal-Wallis ANOVA H=6.489, p=0.39). The highest $G_{\rm ST}$ was in the Tatra NP (0.2952), with the lowest degree of gene flow between populations ($N_{\rm m}$ =1.2531) (Table 19).

The AMOVA conducted for *M. anomala* showed that only 18% of the total genetic variation was present among regions (Tatra NP, Pomeranian Lake District, and Suwałki Lake District). Separate analyses for each region revealed that 34% of the total genetic variation within the Tatra NP was due to differences among populations, compared to 11% within the Pomeranian

Lake District and 27% within the Suwałki Lake District (Table 20).

The greatest genetic distance was observed between the Tatra NP and the Suwałki Lake District (D = 0.0884). The highest similarity was detected between the Tatra NP and the Pomeranian Lake District (I = 0.9565) (Table 21). The mean D between populations within regions of the Pomeranian Lake District and the Suwałki Lake District was smaller (0.0297 and 0.0382, respectively) than between regions, but within the Tatra NP it was higher (0.1081).

Table 21. Nei's (1978) genetic identities (*I*, above diagonal) and distances (*D*, below diagonal) between regional groups of populations of *Mylia anomala*

Region	Tatra NP	Pomeranian Lake	Suwałki Lake
		District	District
Tatra National Park	****	0.9565	0.9154
Pomeranian Lake District	0.0445	****	0.9485
Suwałki Lake District	0.0884	0.0529	****

3.1.5. Lepidozia reptans

Clonal diversity. The genetic diversity of *L. reptans* populations from 3 geographic regions (Tatra NP, Pomeranian Lake District, and Suwałki Lake District) was compared. The mean G/N per population in the Tatra NP was 0.530, in the Pomeranian Lake District 0.470, and in the Suwałki Lake District 0.423. A nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test revealed that the mean proportion of distinguishable genotypes

Table 22. Numbers of patches, plants (N), identified multilocus genotypes (MLG), and proportion of distinguishable genotypes (G/N, where G=MLG) of *Lepidozia reptans* at the region level and at the population level within regions

Region	No. of patches	Ν	MLG	<i>G/N</i> (reg.)	<i>G/N</i> (pop.)
Tatra National Park	38	304	146	0.48	0.530
Pomeranian Lake District	27	216	91	0.42	0.470
Suwałki Lake District	26	208	82	0.39	0.423

Table 23. Numbers of identified alleles, rare alleles, private alleles, mean number of alleles per locus per region (A_{reg}) and per population $(A_{pop.})$ within regions, and percentage of polymorphic loci of *Lepidozia reptans* per region $(P_{reg.})$ and per population $(P_{pop.})$ within regions

Region	No. of alleles	No. of rare alleles	No. of privates alleles	$A_{\mathrm{reg.}}$	P _{reg.} (%)	$A_{\rm pop.}$	P _{pop.} (%)
Tatra National Park	33	10	7	3.0	100	2.40	75.00
Pomeranian Lake District	26	4	0	2.4	81.82	2.20	72.73
Suwałki Lake District	27	4	2	2.5	72.73	2.07	60.61

(G/N) from populations in studied regions differ significantly (H=5.814, p=0.05). The highest clonal diversity at the regional level was in the Tatra NP (G/N=0.48). In the Suwałki Lake District G/N was the lowest (0.39) (Table 22).

Is ozyme diversity. At the regional level, the highest number of alleles was found in the Tatra NP (Table 23). In this region the mean number of alleles per locus ($A_{reg.}$) was 3.0 and the percentage of polymorphic loci ($P_{reg.}$) was 100%. In the Suwałki Lake District the percentage of polymorphic loci was the lowest ($P_{reg.}$ =72.73%). In the Pomerania and Suwałki Lake District the means number of alleles per locus ($A_{reg.}$) were similar (2.4 and 2.5 respectively). At the population level the mean $A_{pop.}$ and $P_{pop.}$ per population within regions were the highest in the Tatra NP, too (2.40 and 75.00%, respectively), compared to the Pomeranian Lake District ($A_{pop.}$ =2.20 and $P_{pop.}$ =72.73%) and the Suwałki Lake District ($A_{pop.}$ =2.07, $P_{pop.}$ =60.61%). However, the Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test showed no significant differences among the 3 regional groups of populations in respect to $A_{pop.}$ (H=2.311, p=0.32) and $P_{pop.}$ (H=2.870, p=0.24).

Rare alleles were identified in every region (Table 23). The highest number of them was detected in the Tatra NP (10), while both in the Pomeranian Lake District and the Suwałki Lake District only 4 rare alleles were found. At the regional level, private alleles were found only in the Tatra NP (7) and the Suwałki Lake District (2). No private alleles were identified the Pomeranian Lake District. For the Tatra NP, alleles *Idh-3*, *PgiB-3* and *PgiB-4* were the most characteristic; they occurred in almost all populations and often with frequency > 0.05 (Table 46 in Baczkiewicz 2012).

The total genetic diversity $(H_{\rm T})$ in the geographic regions, based on mean allelic frequencies of polymorphic loci over all populations, was the highest in the Tatra NP (0.2320). In the Suwałki Lake District it was the lowest (0.1811). The mean of $H_{\rm s}$ per population in geographic regions was also higher in the Tatra NP (0.2186) than in the other regions. In the Suwałki Lake District it was the lowest (0.1658), however, the differences were not significant (Kruscal-Wallis ANOVA test: H=0.622, p=0.73). The highest value of $G_{\rm ST}$ was in the Tatra NP (0.1098), and the lowest the Suwałki Lake District (0.0913). Consequently, gene flow between populations ($N_{\rm m}$) was the lowest (4.3643) in the Tatra NP and the largest (5.6477) in the Suwałki Lake District (Table 24).

The AMOVA conducted for *L. reptans* reveales that only 1% of the total genetic variation was due to differences among the 3 regions (Tatra NP, Pomeranian Lake District, and Suwałki Lake District) and 11% among populations within regions. Separate analyses for each region revealed that 12% of the total genetic variation within the Tatra NP was due to differences among populations, compared to 10% within the Pomeranian Lake District and 11% within the Suwałki Lake District (Table 25).

The highest genetic distance (D) was detected between the lowland regions: the Pomeranian and Suwałki Lake Districts (0.0290). The highest similarity was between the Suwałki Lake District and the Tatra NP (I=0.9868) (Table 26). The mean genetic distance between populations within regions was smaller than

Table 24. Total genetic diversity ($H_T \pm SD$), genetic diversity within populations ($H_S \pm SD$), coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}), and gene flow between populations per generation (N_m) of *Lepidozia reptans* within regions

Region	$H_{\rm T}(\pm { m SD})$	$H_{\rm S}(\pm { m SD})$	$G_{ m ST}$	$N_{\rm m}$
Tatra National Park	0.2320 (0.0243)	0.2186 (0.0 277)	0.1098	4.3643
Pomeranian Lake District	0.2184 (0.0299)	0.1995 (0.0212)	0.0913	5.6477
Suwałki Lake District	0.1811 (0.0188)	0.1658 (0.0176)	0.1069	4.6535

 Table 25. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for Lepidozia reptans: within populations, among populations within regions and among regions

Source of variation	df	Variance component	Variance (%)	Fixation Index ¹
Among regions	2	0.023	1	$\Phi_{\rm pr} = 0.013 * * *$
Among populations within regions	7	0.190	11	$\Phi_{pp}^{K1} = 0.110^{***}$
Within populations	702	1.537	88	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.122^{***}$
Among Tatra populations	3	0.194	12	$\Phi_{\rm pt}^{\rm T} = 0.117^{***}$
Within Tatra populations	284	1.467	88	11
Among Pomeranian populations	2	0.182	10	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.097 * * *$
Within Pomeranian populations	213	1.686	90	11
Among Suwałki populations	2	0.191	11	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.114 * * *$
Within Suwałki populations	205	1.481	89	11

Explanations: ${}^{1}\Phi_{PT}$ (analogous to F_{ST}) – variation among populations divided by total variation, Φ_{RT} – variation among regions divided by total variation, Φ_{PR} – variation among populations within regions divided by the sum of variation among populations within regions and variation within populations, Φ_{PT} – the sum of variation among regions and variation among populations divided by total variation, level of significance *** p≤0.001

the mean genetic distance between regions. The mean *D* between populations within the Tatra NP was 0.0523, in the Pomeranian Lake District 0.0518, and in the Suwałki Lake District 0.0563.

Table 26. Nei's (1978) genetic identities (*I*, above diagonal) and distances (*D*, below diagonal) between regional groups of populations of *Lepidozia reptans*

Region	Tatra NP	Pomeranian Lake District	Suwałki Lake District
Tatra National Park	****	0.9745	0.9868
Suwałki Lake District	0.0238	0.0290	0.9714 ****

3.1.6. Calypogeia integristipula

Clonal diversity. The genetic variability of *C. integristipula* populations from 3 geographic regions (Tatra NP, Bieszczady Mts., and Pomeranian Lake District) was compared. Clonal diversity in these regions was similar. The mean G/N per population in the Tatra NP was 0.147, in the Bieszczady Mts. 0.137, and in the Pomeranian Lake District 0.130. The mean proportion of distinguishable genotypes (G/N) from populations

in studied regions did not differ significantly (Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test: H = 426, p = 0.81). The diversity at the regional lever was identical in the Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts. (G/N=0.14), while in the Pomeranian Lake District it was lower (G/N = 0.12) (Table 27).

Isozyme diversity. At the regional level, the highest number of alleles (27) was found in the Tatra NP, with the mean number of alleles per locus $(A_{reg.})$ was 2.3 per region (Table 28). The percentage of polymorphic loci $(P_{reg.})$ in this region was 75.0%. By contrast, in the Pomeranian Lake District, the lowest number of alleles was found (21), and the mean number of alleles per locus $(A_{reg.})$ was 1.8 per region. The percentage of polymorphic loci $(P_{reg.})$ there was 66.67%. Within regions, the mean $A_{pop.}$ and $P_{pop.}$ per population were higher in the Tatra NP (1.60, and 50.0%, respectively) than in the Bieszczady Mts. $(A_{pop.}=1.47, P_{pop.}=41.67\%)$ and in the Pomeranian Lake District ($A_{pop.}=1.47, P=44.44\%$). However, the Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA showed no statistically significant differences among the 3 regional groups of populations in respect to $A_{pop.}$ (H=0.186, p=0.29) and $P_{pop.}$ (H=92, p=0.16).

Rare and private alleles were identified in all the regions (Table 28). The highest number of a rare alleles (5) was

Table 27. Numbers of patches, plants (N), identified multilocus genotypes (MLG), and proportion of distinguishable genotypes (G/N, where G=MLG) of *Calypogeia integristipula* at the region level and at the population level within regions

Region	No. of patches	Ν	MLG	<i>G/N</i> (reg.)	<i>G/N</i> (pop.)
Tatra National Park	29	232	33	0.14	0.147
Bieszczady Mts.	25	200	29	0.14	0.137
Pomeranian Lake District	21	168	20	0.12	0.130

Table 28. Numbers of identified alleles, rare alleles, private alleles, mean number of alleles per locus per region (A_{reg}) and per population (A_{pop}) within regions, and per centage of polymorphic loci of *Calypogeia integristipula* per region (P_{reg}) and per population (P_{pop}) within regions

							F · F ·
Region	No. of alleles	No. of rare alleles	No. of privates alleles	$A_{\mathrm{reg.}}$	$P_{\text{reg.}}(\%)$	$A_{\rm pop.}$	P _{pop.} (%)
Tatra National Park	27	2	6	2.3	75.00	1.60	50.00
Bieszczady Mts.	23	5	4	1.9	75.00	1.47	41.67
Pomeranian Lake District	21	2	3	1.8	66.67	1.47	44.44

Table 29. Total genetic diversity ($H_T \pm SD$), genetic diversity within populations ($H_s \pm SD$), coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}), and gene flow between populations per generation (N_m) of *Calypogeia integristipula* within regions

Region	$H_{\rm T}(\pm { m SD})$	$H_{\rm S}(\pm { m SD})$	$G_{ m ST}$	$N_{\rm m}$
Tatra National Park Bieszczady Mts. Bomeranian Laka District	0.1921 (0.0344) 0.1887 (0.0323) 0.1462 (0.0509)	0.1042 (0.0208) 0.1002 (0.0183) 0.0920 (0.0251)	0.2559 0.2114 0.2488	0.9334 1.8656

Table 30. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for *Calypogeia intergristipula*: within populations, among populations within regions and among regions

Source of variation	df	Variance	Variance	Fixation
Source of variation	ui	component	(%)	Index ¹
Among regions	2	0.120	6	$\Phi_{\rm RT} = 0.065^{***}$
Among populations within regions	6	0.636	34	$\Phi_{pp} = 0.366^{***}$
Within populations	568	1.100	59	$\Phi_{\rm pT} = 0.407 * * *$
Among Tatra populations	2	0.588	34	$\Phi_{\rm pT}^{\rm T} = 0.338 * * *$
Within Tatra populations	213	1.151	66	11
Among Bieszczady populations	2	0.317	26	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.257 * * *$
Within Bieszczady populations	174	0.917	74	11
Among Pomeranian populations	2	1.009	30	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.303 * * *$
Within Pomeranian populations	181	1.216	70	11

Explanations: ${}^{1}\Phi_{\rm PT}$ (analogous to $F_{\rm ST}$) – variation among populations divided by total variation, $\Phi_{\rm RT}$ – variation among regions divided by total variation, $\Phi_{\rm PR}$ – variation among populations within regions divided by the sum of variation among populations within regions and variation within populations, $\Phi_{\rm PT}$ – the sum of variation among regions and variation among populations divided by total variation among populations within regions and variation within populations, $\Phi_{\rm PT}$ – the sum of variation among regions and variation among populations divided by total variation, level of significance *** p<0.001

Table 31. Nei's (1978) genetic identities (*I*, above diagonal) and distances (*D*, below diagonal) between regional groups of populations of *Calypogeia integristipula*

Region	Tatra NP	Bieszczady	Pomeranian
8		Mts.	Lake District
Tatra National Park	****	0.8997	0.8901
Bieszczady Mts.	0.1057	****	0.9301
Pomeranian Lake District	0.1165	0.0725	****

detected in the Bieszczady Mts. The number of private alleles was the largest in the Tatra NP (6) and they had a high frequency (>0.100). In contrast, for the Bieszczady Mts., all the 4 private alleles belong to the class of rare alleles (<0.05). In the Pomeranian Lake District, the number of private alleles was the lowest (only 3), but all of them with frequency >0.100. In mountains, both in the Tatra NP and Bieszczady, allele *Acp-1* had a high frequency in all populations (>0.300). The allele was absent in the Pomeranian Lake District (Table 28 and Table 54 in Bączkiewicz 2012).

The total genetic diversity (H_T) and the mean of H_S per population in the geographic regions were the highest in the Tatra NP (0.1921 and 0.1042, respectively) and the lowest in the Pomeranian Lake District (0.1462 and 0.0920, respectively). The differences in respect to means of H_S were not significant (Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test: H=0.36; p=0.83). The highest value of G_{ST} was in the Tatra NP (0.2559) and the lowest in the Pomeranian Lake District (0.9334) and the highest in the Bieszczady Mts. (1.8656), but in both regions the values were relatively low (Table 29).

The AMOVA conducted for *C. integristipula* showed that only 6% of the total genetic variation was due to dif-

ferences among regions (Tatra NP, Bieszczady Mts., and Pomeranian Lake District). Separate analyses for each region revealed that 34% of the total genetic variation within the Tatra NP was due to differences among populations, compared to 26% within the Bieszczady Mts. and 30% within the Pomeranian Lake District (Table 30).

The highest genetic distance (*D*) was detected between populations from the Tatra NP and Pomeranian Lake District (0.1165). The highest similarity was between the Bieszczady Mts. and Pomeranian Lake District (I=0.9301) (Table 31). The mean *D* between populations within the Tatra NP was 0.1256, within the Pomeranian Lake District 0.1659, and within the Bieszczady Mts. 0.0681.

3.1.7. Mylia taylorii

Clonal diversity. The genetic variability of *M. taylorii* populations from 2 geographic regions (Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts.) was compared (Table 32). Clonal diversity at the regional level was much higher in the Tatra NP (G/N=0.28) than in the Bieszczady Mts. (G/N=0.16). Similarly, the mean G/N per population was much higher in the Tatra NP (0.352) than in the Bieszczady Mts. (0.270) but the difference was not significant (Mann-Whitney U test: Z=1.470, p=0.15).

Table 32. Numbers of patches, plants (*N*), identified multilocus genotypes (MLG), and proportion of distinguishable genotypes (*G*/*N*, where G=MLG) of *Mylia taylorii* at the region level and at the population level within regions

Region	No. of patches	Ν	MLG	<i>G/N</i> (reg.)	<i>G/N</i> (pop.)
Tatra National Park	50	392	109	0.28	0.352
Bieszczady Mts.	24	200	31	0.16	0.270

Isozyme diversity. In both regions (Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts.) a similar number of alleles were found: 43 in the Tatra NP and 42 in the Bieszczady Mts. (Table 33). The mean number of alleles per locus ($A_{reg.}$) in the Tatra NP was 2.20 and in the Bieszczady Mts. it was 2.21. The percentage of polymorphic loci ($P_{reg.}$) both in the Tatra NP and the Bieszczady Mts. was high (84.21% and 73.68%, respectively). Mean $A_{pop.}$ and $P_{pop.}$ per population were higher in the Tatra NP (1.74 and 53.68%, respectively), than in the Bieszczady Mts. ($A_{pop.}=1.52$ and $P_{pop.}=39.47\%$). However, the Mann-Whitney U test revealed that populations from the Tatra NP and the Bieszczady Mts. did not differ significantly in $A_{pop.}(Z=1.347, p=0.18)$ and $P_{pop.}(Z=1.347, p=0.18)$. In both regions, high numbers of rare and private

In both regions, high numbers of rare and private alleles were found: 14 rare and 14 private alleles in the Bieszczady Mts. and 13 rare and 15 private alleles in the Tatra NP (Table 33). The most characteristic allele

for the Tatra NP was *Me-1*, identified in all the Tatra NP populations with a frequency of 100%. By contrast, in the Bieszczady Mts. allele *Me-3* reached a frequency of almost 100%. The majority of private alleles were repeated at least two populations: 13 of the 15 private alleles repeated in the Tatra NP populations and 6 of 14 in the Bieszczady Mts. (Table 62 in Bączkiewicz 2012).

The total genetic diversity (H_T) for the geographic regions, based on mean allelic frequencies of polymorphic loci, was higher in the Tatra NP (0.1679) than in the Bieszczady Mts. (0.1519). Similarly, the mean of H_s per population in the geographic regions was higher in the Tatra NP (0.1244), but the difference was not significant (Mann-Whitney U test: Z=1.347, p=0.18). The differentiation between populations within regions was higher in the Bieszczady Mts. (G_{sT} =0.3268) than in the Tatra Mts. (G_{sT} =0.1635). Consequently, gene flow (N_m) between populations within regions was lower in the Bieszczady Mts. (1.0432), than in the Tatra NP (2.5580) (Table 34).

The AMOVA conducted for *M. taylorii* showed that 21% of the total genetic variation was due to differences among the 2 regions (Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts.). Separate analyses for each region revealed that 17% of the total genetic variation within the Tatra NP was due to differences among populations, compared to 35% within the Bieszczady Mts. (Table 35).

Table 33. Numbers of identified alleles, rare alleles, private alleles, mean number of alleles per locus per region $(A_{reg.})$ and per population $(A_{pop.})$ within regions, and per centage of polymorphic loci of *Mylia taylorii* per region $(P_{reg.})$ and per population $(P_{pop.})$ within regions

Region	No. of alleles	No. of rare alleles	No. of privates alleles	$A_{\mathrm{reg.}}$	P _{reg.} (%)	$A_{\rm pop.}$	P _{pop.} (%)
Tatra National Park	43	13	15	2.22	84.21	1.74	53.68
Bieszczady Mts.	42	14	14	2.21	73.68	1.52	39.47

Table 34. Total genetic diversity $(H_T \pm SD)$, genetic diversity within populations $(H_s \pm SD)$, coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}) , and gene flow between populations per generation (Nm) of *Mylia taylorii* within regions

Region	$H_{\rm T}(\pm { m SD})$	$H_{\rm S}(\pm { m SD})$	$G_{ m ST}$	$N_{\rm m}$
Tatra National Park	0.1679 (0.0356)	0.1244 (0.0250)	0.1635	2.5580
Bieszczady Mts.	0.1519 (0.0384)	0.0833 (0.0175)	0.3268	1.0432

Table 35. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for *Mylia taylorii*: within populations, among populations within regions and among regions

Source of variation	df	Variance component	Variance (%)	Fixation Index ¹
Among regions	1	0.460	21	$\Phi_{\rm RT} = 0.208^{***}$
Among populations within regions	7	0.391	18	$\Phi_{pp} = 0.223 * * *$
Within populations	575	1.361	62	$\Phi_{\rm PT} = 0.385^{***}$
Among Tatra populations	4	0.314	17	$\Phi_{\rm PT}^{\rm TT} = 0.174^{***}$
Within Tatra populations	394	1.492	83	•••
Among Bieszczady populations	3	0.575	35	$\Phi_{\rm PT} = 0.348 * * *$
Within Bieszczady populations	181	1.076	65	11

Explanations: ${}^{1}\Phi_{PT}$ (analogous to F_{ST}) – variation among populations divided by total variation, Φ_{RT} – variation among regions divided by total variation, Φ_{PR} – variation among populations within regions divided by the sum of variation among populations within regions and variation within populations, Φ_{PT} – the sum of variation among regions and variation among populations divided by total variation, level of significance *** p \leq 0.001

Table 36. Nei's (1978) genetic identities (*I*, above diagonal) and distances (*D*, below diagonal) between regional groups of populations of *Mylia taylorii*

Region	Tatra NP	Bieszczady Mts.
Tatra National Park	***	0.9942
Bieszczady Mts.	0.0574	***

The genetic distance (D) between the regions was 0.0574 (Table 36). The mean D between populations within the Tatra NP was lower (0.0364) than between regions, but the mean D between populations within Bieszczady Mts. was higher (0.0955).

3.1.8. Tritomaria quinquedentata

Clonal diversity. The genetic variability of *T. quinquedentata* populations from 2 geographic regions (Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts.) was compared. Clonal diversity was higher in the Tatra NP, where the mean G/N per population was 0.564, while in the Bieszczady Mts. it was 0.542, but the difference was not significant (Mann-Whitney *U* test: *Z*=0.735, *p*=0.46). At the regional level, in the Tatra NP clonal diversity was higher, too. In this region G/N was 0.55 and in the Bieszczady Mts. it was 0.45 (Table 37).

Isozyme diversity. In the Tatra NP, 41 alleles were found, while in the Bieszczady, 34 alleles (Table 38). The mean number of alleles per locus in both regions was high (in the Tatra NP $A_{reg.}$ =3.2, in the Bieszczady Mts. $A_{reg.}$ =2.6). The percentage of polymorphic loci ($P_{reg.}$) was higher in the Tatra NP (92.31%). Mean $A_{pop.}$ and $P_{pop.}$ per population were higher in the Tatra NP

(2.44 and 75.35%, respectively) than in the Bieszczady Mts. (A_{pop} =2.25 and P_{pop} =73.08%). However, the Mann-Whitney U test revealed that the regional groups of populations from the Tatra NP and the Bieszczady Mts. did not differ significantly in A_{pop} (Z=1.225, p=0.22) and P_{pop} (Z=1.102, p=0.27).

In both regions rare alleles were detected: 9 in the Tatra NP and 8 in the Bieszczady Mts. (Table 38). Private alleles were less numerous: 8 in the Tatra NP and only one in the Bieszczady Mts. (*MdhA-2* in B-8 population). These regions differed in occurrence and frequency of some alleles. Alleles *Hex-1*, *Hex-2*, and *Hex-4* were detected only in the Tatra NP. They occurred in most populations and in the majority at a frequency of > 0.1. In the Bieszczady Mts. only *Hex-3* was detected, with a frequency of 100%. Furthermore, *Acp-3* appeared with a high frequency in all the Tatra populations, while in the Bieszczady Mts. it was found in only one of the 4 studied populations (Table 70 in Bączkiewicz 2012).

The total genetic diversity (H_T) in the geographic regions, based on mean allelic frequencies of polymorphic loci over all populations, was higher in the Tatra NP (0.3616) than in the Bieszczady Mts. (0.2932). Similarly, the mean H_s per population was higher in the Tatra NP (0.2339) than in the Bieszczady Mts. (0.2148). The Mann-Whitney U test showed no statistically significant differences among regions in respect to mean H_s (Z=1.101, p=0.26). The differentiation between populations within regions was higher in the Tatra NP (G_{sT} =0.1821), too. Consequently, gene flow (N_m) between populations within regions was lower

Table 37. Numbers of patches, plants (N), identified multilocus genotypes (MLG), and proportion of distinguishable genotypes (G/N, where G=MLG) of *Tritomaria quinquedentata* at the region level and at the population level within regions

Region	No. of patches N		MLG	<i>G/N</i> (reg.)	<i>G/N</i> (pop.)
Tatra National Park	43	344	188	0.55	0.564
Bieszczady Mts.	34	272	121	0.45	0.542

Table 38. Numbers of identified alleles, rare alleles, private alleles, mean number of alleles per locus (A) per region (A_{reg}) and per population (A_{non}) within regions, and percentage of polymorphic loci of *Tritomaria quinquedentata* per region (P_{reg}) and per population (P_{non}) within regions

Region	No. of alleles	No. of rare alleles	No. of private alleles	$A_{\rm reg.}$	$P_{\rm reg.}$ (%)	$A_{\rm pop.}$	P _{pop.} (%)
Tatra National Park	41	9	8	3.2	92.31	2.44	75.39
Bieszczady Mts.	34	8	1	2.6	84.62	2.25	73.08

Table 39. Total genetic diversity ($H_T \pm SD$), genetic diversity within populations ($H_s \pm SD$), coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}), and gene flow between populations per generation (N_m) of *Tritomaria quinquedentata* within regions

Region	$H_{\rm T}(\pm { m SD})$	$H_{\rm S}(\pm { m SD})$	$G_{ m ST}$	$N_{ m m}$
Tatra National Park	0.3616 (0.0580)	0.2339 (0.0371)	0.1821	2.4045
Bieszczady Mts.	0.2932 (0.0641)	0.2148 (0.0540)	0.0995	4.7381

Table 40. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for *Tritomaria quinquedentata*: within populations, among populations within regions and among regions

df	Variance component	Variance (%)	Fixation Index ¹
1	0.376	14	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.143 * * *$
7	0.368	14	$\Phi_{pp}^{KI} = 0.164^{***}$
609	1.880	72	$\Phi_{\rm pt} = 0.283^{***}$
4	0.475	19	$\Phi_{\rm pr}^{11} = 0.194 * * *$
341	1.974	81	11
3	0.221	11	$\Phi_{\rm nt} = 0.112^{***}$
268	1.760	89	F I
	df 1 7 609 4 341 3 268	df Variance component 1 0.376 7 0.368 609 1.880 4 0.475 341 1.974 3 0.221 268 1.760	$\begin{array}{c ccc} df & Variance & Variance \\ \hline component & (\%) \\\hline 1 & 0.376 & 14 \\7 & 0.368 & 14 \\609 & 1.880 & 72 \\4 & 0.475 & 19 \\341 & 1.974 & 81 \\3 & 0.221 & 11 \\268 & 1.760 & 89 \\\hline \end{array}$

Explanations: ${}^{1}\Phi_{PT}$ (analogous to F_{ST}) – variation among populations divided by total variation, Φ_{RT} – variation among regions divided by total variation, Φ_{PR} – variation among populations within regions divided by the sum of variation among populations within regions and variation within populations, Φ_{PT} – the sum of variation among regions and variation among populations divided by total variation, level of significance *** p≤0.001

within the Tatra NP (2.4045) than in the Bieszczady NP (4.7381) (Table 39).

The AMOVA conducted for *T. quinquedentata* showed that 14% of the total genetic variation was due to variation among the 2 regions (Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts.). Separate analyses for each region revealed that 19% of the total genetic variation within the Tatra Mts. was due to variation among populations, compared to 11% within the Bieszczady Mts. (Table 40).

Table 41. Nei's (1978) genetic identities (*I*, above diagonal) and distances (*D*, below diagonal) between regional groups of populations of *Tritomaria quinquedentata*

Region	Tatra NP	Bieszczady Mts.
Tatra National Park	****	0.8965
Bieszczady Mts.	0.1093	****

The genetic distance (D) between the regions was 0.1093 (Table 41). It was lower than the mean D between populations within Tatra NP (0.1155), but higher than between populations within Bieszczady Mts. (0.0512).

3.2. Comparison of genetic differentiation of leafy liverworts from different regions of Poland

3.2.1. Clonal diversity

In the studied species no significant differences among regions were found in respect to the mean proportion of distinguishable genotypes (G/N) per region (Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA and Mann-Whitney U tests). Clonal diversity (G/N) was the highest in the Tatra NP for the majority of studied leafy liverwort species (Fig. 2). Only in 2 species the G/N values were higher in other regions: in the Pomeranian Lake District in M. anomala (both at the population level and at the species level) and in the Bieszczady Mts. in *B. trilobata*, (only at the population level. The G/N value in B. trilobata at the population level was 0.610 and in M. anomala it was 0.270 at both levels. The lowest degree of genotypic diversity was detected in the Suwałki Lake District. In both studied species in this region (*M. anomala* and *L*. *reptans*), G/N was the lowest and amounted to 0.143 and 0.423, respectively. Also the mean genotypic diversity within populations in these species was the lowest (0.11)for *M. anomala* and 0.39 for *L. reptans*).



Fig. 2. Mean proportions of distinguishable genotypes (*G*/*N*) per population within regions and per region for the leafy liverwort species: *Bazzania trilobata* (*B.t.*), *Trichocolea tomentella* (*T.t.*), *Lophozia hatcheri* (*L.h.*), *Mylia anomala* (*M.a.*), *Lepidozia reptans* (*L.r.*), *Calypogeia integristipula* (*C.i.*), *Mylia taylorii* (*M.t.*), *Tritomaria quinquedentata* (*T.q.*) in 5 regions: the Tatra National Park (T), Bieszczady Mts. (B), Białowieża Forest (Błż), Pomeranian Lake District (P), and Suwałki Lake District (S)



Fig. 3. Mean number of alleles per locus (A_{reg}) at the region level for the leafy liverwort species: *Bazzania trilobata* (*B.t.*), *Trichocolea tomentella* (*T.t.*), *Lophozia hatcheri* (*L.h.*), *Mylia anomala* (*M.a.*), *Lepidozia reptans* (*L.r.*), *Calypogeia integristipula* (*C.i.*), *Mylia taylorii* (*M.t.*), *Tritomaria quinquedentata* (*T.q.*) in 5 regions: the Tatra National Park (T), Bieszczady Mts. (B), Białowieża Forest (Błż), Pomeranian Lake District (P), and Suwałki Lake District (S)

3.2.2. Genetic diversity

The greatest number of alleles per locus per region (A_{reg}) was found for the majority of study species in the Tatra NP. Only in *M. anomala* the greatest number of alleles per locus was found in the Pomeranian Lake District (Fig. 3). In the Tatra NP, extremely high $A_{reg.}$ was detected in *L. hatcheri* (3.2), *T. quinquedentata* (3.1), and *L. reptans* (3.0). Similarly, the mean $A_{pop.}$ at the population level in regions was the greatest in the Tatra NP in all studied species except for *M. anomala*. The greatest $A_{pop.}$ at the population level (2.4) was detected in *L. reptans* and *T. quinquedentata* (Table 42). The Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA test and the Mann-Whitney

U test showed no statistically significant differences among regions in all studied species in respect to A_{pop} .

Rare alleles were found in all the 5 regions (Fig. 4). The greatest number of rare alleles in species studied in the Tatra NP was detected in *L. hatcheri*, *T. quinquedentata*, and *L. reptans*; in the Pomeranian Lake District in *M. anomala* and *T. tomentella*; in the Bieszczady Mts. in *C. integristipula* and *M. taylorii*; and in Białowieża Forest in *B. trilobata*.

Most of the species had private alleles for each region (Fig. 4). Private alleles were not identified only in the Bieszczady Mts. for *B. trilobata* and in the Pomeranian Lake District for *L. reptans*. The greatest number of

Species	<i>B.t.</i>	<i>T.t.</i>	L.h.	М.а.	L.r.	<i>C.i.</i>	M.t.	<i>T.q.</i>
		Tatra N	Vationa	l Park				
A	2.3	2.0	2.1	1.5	2.4	1.6	1.7	2.4
Rare alleles/pop.	4.0	2.8	2.8	1.3	5.0	0.0	4.8	5.6
Private alleles/pop.	0.0	0.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	0.4	0.6
		Biesz	zczady	Mts.				
Anon	2.1	n.d.	2.0	n.d.	n.d.	1.5	1.5	2.3
Rare alleles/pop.	4.0	n.d.	1.5	n.d.	n.d.	1.7	3.2	4.5
Private alleles/pop.	0.0	n.d.	0.5	n.d.	n.d.	1.3	2.0	0.2
* *		Biało	wieża I	Forest				
A	2.2	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
Rare alleles/pop.	3.7	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
Private alleles/pop.	0.7	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
	Ро	merani	an Lak	e Distri	ct			
A	n.d.	1.9	n.d.	1.7	2.2	1.5	n.d.	n.d.
Rare alleles/pop.	n.d.	3.0	n.d.	2.0	3.3	0.0	n.d.	n.d.
Private alleles/pop.	n.d.	1.3	n.d.	1.0	0.0	0.3	n.d.	n.d.
Suwałki Lake District								
Apop	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	1.4	2.1	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
Rare alleles/pop.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	1.3	2.3	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
Private alleles/pop.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	1.3	0.7	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.

Table 42. The mean number of alleles per locus at the population level (A_{pop}) , number of rare alleles per population and number private alleles per population in regions for *Bazzania trilobata* (*B.t.*), *Trichocolea tomentella* (*T.t.*), *Lophozia hatcheri* (*L.h.*), *Mylia anomala* (*M.a.*), *Lepidozia reptans* (*L.r.*), *Calypogeia integristipula* (*C.i.*), *Mylia taylorii* (*M.t.*), and *Tritomaria quinquedentata* (*T.q.*)

Explanation: n.d. – no data



Fig. 4. Numbers of regionally rare and private alleles in the Tatra National Park (T), Bieszczady Mts. (B), Białowieża Forest (Błż), Pomeranian Lake District (P), and Suwałki Lake District (S) for the leafy liverwort species *Bazzania trilobata* (*B.t.*), *Trichocolea tomentella* (*T.t.*), *Lophozia hatcheri* (*L.h.*), *Mylia anomala* (*M.a.*), *Lepidozia reptans* (*L.r.*), *Calypogeia integristipula* (*C.i.*), *Mylia taylorii* (*M.t.*), and *Tritomaria quinquedentata* (*T.q.*)

region-specific alleles was detected in the Tatra NP and in the Pomeranian Lake District. In the Tatra NP the number of private alleles was the highest in 5 species (*L. hatcheri*, *L. reptans*, *C. integristipula*, *M. taylorii*, and *T. quinquedentata*), whereas in the Pomeranian Lake District in 2 species (*M. anomala* and *T. tomentella*). The majority of private alleles occurred in different populations in the same region and often had high frequency. For example, in *M. taylorii*, where the greatest number of region-specific alleles was detected, in different populations in the Tatra NP as many as 13 private alleles per 15 detected occurred in more than one population, while in the Bieszczady Mts., 6 per 13 detected (Table 62 in Bączkiewicz 2012).

Total genetic diversity (H_T) and within-population genetic diversity (H_S) in all the study species except for *M. anomala* were the greatest in the Tatra NP. Only *M. anomala* demonstrated higher genetic diversity (both H_T and H_S) in the Pomeranian Lake District. In the Bieszczady Mts., H_T and H_S values were lower than in the Tatra NP, but higher than in lowland regions, even

Table 43. Total genetic diversity (H_T), genetic diversity within populations (H_S), coefficient of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}) within regions for *Bazzania trilobata* (*B.t.*), *Trichocolea tomentella* (*T.t.*), *Lophozia hatcheri* (*L.h.*), *Mylia anomala* (*M.a.*), *Lepidozia reptans* (*L.r.*), *Calypogeia integristipula* (*C.i.*), *Mylia taylorii* (*M.t.*), and *Tritomaria quinquedentata* (*T.q.*)

	<i>B.t.</i>	<i>T.t.</i>	L.h.	M.a.	L.r.	<i>C.i.</i>	M.t.	T.q.		
			Tat	ra Nationa	al Park					
$H_{\rm T}$	0.2775	0.2587	0.2467	0.1819	0.2320	0.1921	0.1679	0.3616		
$H_{\rm s}$	0.2692	0.1837	0.2304	0.0912	0.2186	0.1042	0.1244	0.2339		
$G_{\rm ST}$	0.0820	0.2357	0.2860	0.2952	0.1098	0.2559	0.1635	0.1821		
51			В	ieszczady	Mts.					
$H_{\rm T}$	0.2597	n.d.	0.2210	n.d.	n.d.	0.1887	0.1519	0.2932		
$\dot{H_s}$	0.2313	n.d.	0.2129	n.d.	n.d.	0.1002	0.0833	0.2148		
$G_{\rm ST}$	0.1022	n.d.	0.1485	n.d.	n.d.	0.2114	0.3268	0.0955		
Białowieża Forest										
$H_{\rm T}$	0.2449	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.		
$H_{\rm s}$	0.2417	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.		
$G_{\rm ST}$	0.0356	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.		
51			Pomer	ranian Lak	e District					
$H_{\rm T}$	n.d.	0.2260	n.d.	0.1840	0.2184	0.1462	n.d.	n.d.		
$\dot{H_{\rm s}}$	n.d.	0.1792	n.d.	0.1209	0.1995	0.0920	n.d.	n.d.		
G_{ST}	n.d.	0.0611	n.d.	0.0989	0.0913	0.2488	n.d.	n.d.		
	Suwałki Lake District									
$H_{\rm T}$	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	0.0978	0.1811	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.		
$H_{\rm S}$	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	0.0513	0.1658	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.		
$G_{ m ST}$	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	0.1367	0.1069	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.		

Explanation: n.d. - no data

Genetic diversity of leafy liverwort species (Jungermanniidae, Marchantiophyta)...



Fig. 5. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) among and within regions for the leafy liverwort species: Bazzania trilobata, Trichocolea tomentella, Lophozia hatcheri, Mylia anomala, Lepidozia reptans, Calypogeia integristipula, Mylia taylorii, and Tritomaria quinquedentata

in comparison with the primeval Białowieża Forest (in *B. trilobata*). As for northern Polish regions (Pomeranian and Suwałki Lake Districts), higher genetic diversity was confirmed in the Pomeranian Lake District. The values of genetic differentiation $(G_{\rm ST})$ were greater in the mountains than in lowland areas. In the majority of species of studied leafy liverworts, the greatest $G_{\rm ST}$ value was in the Tatra NP. Only in *B. trilobata* and *M. taylorii* the $G_{\rm ST}$ value was greater in the Bieszczady Mts. The smallest genetic differentiation was detected between primeval Białowieża Forest populations in *B. trilobata* $(G_{\rm ST}=0.036)$. In northern Poland, $G_{\rm ST}$ values were higher in the Suwałki Lake District than in the Pomeranian Lake District in both studied species (*M. anomala* and *L. reptans*) (Table 43).

Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) showed that variation among regions (Φ_{RT}) was statistically significant in all the studied species except for *L. hatcheri*, where no differences between regions were found (Fig. 5). The greatest differences between regions were found in *M. taylorii* (Φ_{RT} =0.208). It was the only species where the share of variation among regions was higher than the share of variation among populations within regions in the total genetic variation. In the remaining species the share of variation among populations within regions in the total genetic diversity among regions was lower than the share of variation among populations within regions in the total genetic diversity of species or was the same, as in *T. quinquedentata*.

4. Discussion and conclusions

The study investigated populations in 5 geographic regions of Poland: the Tatra NP, Bieszczady Mts., Białowieża Forest, and Pomeranian and Suwałki Lake Districts (Fig. 1 and Table 1). Despite the presence of private alleles in different regions and marked differences in frequencies of some alleles, only some of the studied species exhibited significant differentiation between regions (Figs. 9, 11, 13, 15, 17, 19, 21, 23 in Baczkiewicz 2012). A clear division of populations by geographic regions was shown for just 2 species -M. taylorii and T. quinquendentata - both being fertile and dioecious species with a typically mountainous range (Szweykowski 2006). It must also be noted that *M. tay*lorii was the sole species (of all the studied species) in which variation among regions was higher (21%) than among populations within regions (18%) (Table 35). The remaining 6 species demonstrated either a partial population division by regions or none at all.

A complete lack of regional differentiation among populations, in turn, was confirmed for 3 species (*T. Tomentella, L. reptans* and *C. integristipula*) (Figs. 11, 17, 19 in Bączkiewicz 2012). Phenograms for these 3 species are corroborated by the Mantel test that demonstrated no statistically significant correlation between genetic and geographic distances. A partial division of populations by regions was observed in *B.*

trilobata, L. hatcheri, and *M. anomala* (Figs. 9, 13, 15 in Bączkiewicz 2012). As for *B. trilobata*, populations from Białowieża Forest created a uniform group in the phenogram, standing out markedly from mountainous populations (Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts.). In Białowieża Forest may have preserved an old gene pool of liverworts of different origin from those identified in the Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts. A distinct composition of the gene pool in this area was also observed in other liverwort species (Adamczak *et al.* 2005; Bączkiewicz *et al.* 2008; Buczkowska *et al.* 2010). What is more these regions differences in climate and geology.

A partial or complete lack of genetic differentiation between populations from various geographic regions is a relatively common trait of bryophytes (e.g. Stenøien & Såstad 1999; Freitas & Brehm 2001; Thingsgaard 2001; Van der Velde *et al.* 2001; Gunnarsson *et al.* 2005; Zartman et al. 2006; Spagnuolo et al. 2007). It is absent even in species that have a rather limited potential for spreading over large distances, as in species that mainly reproduce vegetatively and do not produce gemmae, e.g. in T. tomentella. Stenøien and Såstad (1999) investigated species of the genus Sphagnum, concluding that there was no differentiation even between continents. The fact that there is no marked genetic differentiation between populations, regions or even continents can be explained by the prevalence of the same somatic mutations of neutral alleles in different populations. The theory is supported by high repeatability of the same genotypes in populations from different regions, which is shown in the present study.

Mountain populations had greater genetic diversity $(H_{\rm T} \text{ and } H_{\rm S})$ compared to lowland populations (Table 43). In mountain populations in all studied species except for *M. anomala* (for which the highest diversity was detected in the Pomerania region), the highest values of H_{T} , H_{s} , number of alleles per locus (A), and clonal diversity (G/N) in populations were recorded (Fig. 2-4, Table 42). Genetic differentiation (G_{ST}) was also higher in the mountains than in the lowlands (Table 43). For 6 species, $G_{\rm ST}$ values were the highest in the Tatra Mts. (T. tomentella, L. hatcheri, M. anomala, L. reptans, C. integristipula, T. quinquedentata) and for the other 2 species, in the Bieszczady Mts. (B. trilobata and M. *taylorii*). High G_{ST} values in mountainous regions are most probably caused by a greater diversity of habitats than in the lowlands and by the different altitudinal zones (Szafer & Zarzycki 1972; Szweykowski 1996). The great diversity of habitats can cause the high number of rare and private alleles in both mountain regions, the Tatra NP in particular, and different altitudinal zones in mountains can hamper the spread of liverworts in these regions.

The Tatra NP turned out to be more diverse than the Bieszczady Mts. in every studied species. Only *B*. trilobata exhibited a slightly more pronounced clonal diversity (G/N) in the Bieszczady Mts. (Fig. 2). However, $H_{\rm s}$ and $H_{\rm T}$ diversity in the species was higher in the Tatra NP (Table 43). The higher genetic diversity of the Tatra NP populations may be a result of population size (in the Bieszczady Mts., populations were slightly smaller) and differences in geology and climate. The Bieszczady Mts. are a region exhibiting a lower variation of habitats and altitudinal gradient (Szafer & Zarzycki 1972; Szweykowski 1996), which may have resulted in the region's lower genetic diversity. Another factor that may have affected the diversity of liverworts in the 2 locations is the different pre-glacial, glacial, and post-glacial history of both regions (Szweykowski & Buczkowska 1996). Similarly, Pawłowski (1972) already noted differences between the Western and Eastern Carpathians in the spermatophyte flora. The distinctiveness of both regions is confirmed by genetic differences that occurred in some of the studied species, especially in T. quinquedentata and M. taylorii (Figs. 21, 23 in Baczkiewicz 2012).

In the Pomeranian and Suwałki Lake Districts in this work, genetic diversity of liverworts was significantly lower than in mountains. This finding confirms the results of an earlier study of diversity of ISSR markers in B. trilobata (Buczkowska et al. 2010). Lower genetic diversity observed in liverwort populations in the Pomeranian and Suwałki Lake Districts can be accounted for by the fragmentation of forests in these regions. As opposed to forest areas in the Białowieża, Tatra, and Bieszczady NPs, forests in the Pomeranian and Suwałki Lake Districts have recently been fragmented because of urban development. Populations currently found in both lake districts are small and rare, probably being remnants of previously much larger populations (Szweykowski 1962; Klama 2002). The fragmentation of habitats results not only in the destruction of a large number of plant stands and a reduced size of the remaining local populations, but also in the depletion of genetic diversity. The process stems mainly from accidental genetic drift combined with inbreeding depression, which has already been demonstrated in a number of studies including bryophytes (Wyatt 1992; Wilson & Provan 2003; Spagnuolo et al. 2007; Buczkowska et al. 2010).

However, a few studies of bryophytes failed to demonstrate a fall in genetic diversity in fragmented populations compared to continuous populations. For example, Zartman *et al.* (2006) studied the diversity of the leafy liverwort *Radula flaccida* Lindenb. & Gottsche in fragmented and continuous rainforest stretches in the Amazon region. Authors of that study concluded that the effect of population depletion was not linked to a decreased level of population diversity. The mean diversity within populations of both forests was nearly the same (0.412 and 0.413). Genetic diversity (F_{sT}) in both habitat types was also close to identical (0.19 and 0.18). A similar degree of diversity in populations differing markedly in size in Scandinavia and in Canada has also been detected by RAPD and ISSR markers in T. tomentella (Pohjamo et al. 2008). It is possible that the absence of differences in genetic diversity among liverworts in fragmented and continuous populations in these works was a consequence of limited degradation of the areas. A similar trend has been identified in M. anomala. As the only species included in the study, it did not exhibit reduced genetic diversity in the Pomeranian Lake District compared to the Tatra NP. Surprisingly, it even displayed higher genetic diversity $(H_s \text{ and } H_T)$ in the former region (Table 43). M. anomala populations occur in raised peat-bogs or lakeside boggy areas. Peat-bogs are an example of partially stable habitats. Natural selection pressure in such conditions is weak, which may translate into higher genetic diversity within populations (Szweykowski 1984; Klama 2002). Arguments for this claim are found in reports by other authors who have also noted high levels of genetic diversity in peat-bog bryophytes, e.g. Wilson & Provan (2003) in Polytrichum commune (Brid.) Lindb.; Gunnarsson et al. (2005) in Sphagnum angermanicum Hornsch. ex Russ., and Thingsgaard (2001) in S. affine. Moreover, the majority of peat-bog areas in which *M. anomala* was investigated are formally protected as nature reserves. Consequently, M. anomala as the only species studied in the Pomeranian Lake District could be less severely affected by human impact and the associated process of forest fragmentation. It can be concluded, therefore, that the decrease in diversity is a likely consequence of habitat fragmentation (causing population depletion) combined with negative effects of urban development.

Another factor that may have been involved in the decrease in genetic diversity in northern Poland is the post-glacial history of these areas. Northern Poland was affected by the last glacial period, with the retreat of ice occurring ca. 10-12 thousand years ago (*Lindner 2002*). The later period probably saw an intensive recolonization during which some of the alleles could be lost as a result of genetic drift and the founder effect. Results obtained in the present study are consistent with reports concerning the genetic diversity of bryophytes in post-glacial areas (Cromberg 2000; Thingsgaard 2001; Hassel *et al.* 2005). The cited works showed a smaller number of alleles per locus and a reduction of genetic diversity associated with post-glacial migrations.

It is interesting to note that in both studied species in northern Poland (*M. anomala* and *L. reptans*), the level of total diversity (H_T) and intra-population diversity (H_s) was markedly higher in the Pomeranian than in the Suwałki Lake District. However, in the latter, the value of genetic differentiation (G_{ST}) was higher (Table 43). Low isozymatic diversity in that region - compared to other Polish regions - was also found in vascular plants (Szczecińska et al. 2006; Celka et al. 2010). The phenomenon has not, as yet, been fully explored, but it may be linked to the specific microclimate of the Suwałki Lake District, which is strongly affected by continental climate. The region is one of the coldest parts of Poland. By contrast, the Pomeranian Lake District has a much milder climate with Atlantic influences (Szafer & Zarzycki 1972; Herz 1983). Continental climate is probably related to more severe selection and this, in turn, reduces the level of genetic diversity in plants and increases differentiation of populations. A similar tendency was observed at higher altitudes in the mountains, where gene diversity decreases manifestly with increasing latitude, and differences between populations become more pronounced (Montagnes et al. 1993; Cromberg 2000; Thingsgaard 2001).

On the basis of this study and light of literature on this subject, the following conclusions can be drawn:

- 1. Mountain populations (Tatra NP and Bieszczady Mts.) had greater genetic diversity $(H_T \text{ and } H_S)$ compared to lowland populations.
- 2. In the Tatra NP populations were more diverse than the Bieszczady Mts. in every studied species. It may be a result of population size (in the Bieszczady Mts., populations were slightly smaller) and differences in geology and climate.
- 3. Białowieża Forest created a uniform group, standing out markedly from mountainous populations, but population in this region had slightly smaller genetic diversity, then in the mountains. It may be result of differences in climate and post glacial history of these regions.
- 4. In the Pomeranian and Suwałki Lake Districts, genetic diversity of liverworts was significantly lower than in mountains. The decrease in diversity in these regions is a likely consequence of habitat fragmentation (causing population depletion) combined with negative effects of urban development. Habitat fragmentation results in genetic drift and inbreeding depression, which cause a decrease in genetic diversity.
- 5. In the Pomeranian Lake District the level of total diversity (H_T) and intra-population diversity (H_S) was markedly higher than in the Suwałki Lake District. It may be linked to differences in climate.

Acknowledgements. I sincerely thank Dr Katarzyna Buczkowska for extensive help in this study and for many valuable remarks. I am also grateful to Prof. Lech Urbaniak and Prof. Wiesław Prus-Głowacki for interest in my work and many valuable comments. I wish to thank my colleagues from the Department of Genetics at the Adam Mickiewicz University and Institute of Experimental Biology for helpful discussions. I thank Prof. Henryk Klama for help in field research. I would like to thank Ms Patrycja Gonera for technical assistance and Mrs Sylwia Ufnalska for improvement of the English manuscript. I thank the Directors of the Tatra National Park, Białowieża National Park, and Bieszczady National Park for support provided during the field work. Finally, I thank my family for their support. This work was partly supported by grant no. 0503/PO4/2005/29 from the Ministry of Science and Higher Education, Warsaw, Poland.

References

- ADAMCZAK M., BUCZKOWSKA K., BĄCZKIEWICZ A. & WA-CHOWIAK W. 2005. Comparison of allozyme variability in Polish populations of two species of *Ptilidium* Nees (Hepaticae) with contrasting degrees of sexual reproduction. Cryptogamie, Bryologie 26(2): 151-165.
- AKIYAMA H. & HIRAOKA T. 1994. Allozyme variability within and Divergence among populations of the liverwort *Conocephalum conicum* (Marchantiales: Hepaticae) in Japan. J. Plant Res. 107: 307-320.
- BĄCZKIEWICZ A., KLAMA H. & BUCZKOWSKA K. 2008. Genetic structure of leafy liverwort *Lepidozia reptans* detected by isozyme electrophoresis. In: P. KOČÁREK, V. PLÁŠEK & K. MALACHOVÁ (eds.). Environmental Changes and Biological Assessment IV. Scripta Facultatis Rerum Naturalium Universitatis Ostraviensis 186: 112-118.
- Bączkiewicz A. 2012. Genetic diversity of leafy liverwort species (Jungermanniidae, Marchantiophyta) in Poland: Diversity of leafy liverwort species with various reproductive modes. Biodiv. Res. Conserv. 27: 3-54.
- BOISSELIER-DUBAYLE M. C., JUBIER M. F., LEJEUNE B. & BISCH-LER H. 1995. Genetic variability in the three subspecies of *Marchantia polymorpha* (Hepaticae): isozymes, RFLP and RAPD markers. Taxon 44: 363-376.
- BUCZKOWSKA K., SAWICKI J., SZCZECIŃSKA M., KLAMA H., MILEWICZ M. & BĄCZKIEWICZ A. 2010. Genetic variation in liverwort *Bazzania trilobata* inferred from ISSR markers. J. Bryol. 32: 265-274.
- CELKA Z., BUCZKOWSKA K., BĄCZKIEWICZ A. & DRAPIKOWSKA M. 2010. Isozyme diversity of *Malva alcea* in Central Europe. Acta Biol. Cracov. Ser. Bot. 52(2): 32-41.
- CROMBERG N. 2000. Genetic diversity of the epiphytic *Leucodon sciuroides* in formerly glaciated versus nonglaciated parts of Europe. Heredity 84: 710-720.
- ELLSTRAND N. C. & ROOSE M. L. 1987. Patterns of genotypic diversity in clonal plant species. Am. J. Bot. 74: 123-131.
- FABISZEWSKI J. 1986. Heavy metal tolerance of *Cardaminopsis halleri* (L.) Hayek populations in the Polish Tatra Mts. Acta Soc. Bot. Pol. 55: 421-428.
- FALIŃSKI J. B. 1986. Vegetation dynamics in temperate lowland primeval forests. Geobotany 8:1-537.
- FREITAS H. & BREHM A. 2001. Genetic diversity of the Macaronesian leafy liverwort *Porella canariensis* inferred from RAPD markers. Am. Genet. Assoc. 92: 339-345.
- GUNNARSSON U. K., HASSEL U. K. & SÖDERSTÖRM L. 2005. Genetic variation in Swedish populations of *Sphagnum angermanicum*: effects of the life history and potential

impact of post glacial dispersal history. Bryologyst 108: 194-203.

- HANSKI I. 2005. The Shrinking World: Ecological consequences of habitat loss. 307 pp. International Ecology Institute. Oldendorf/Luhe, Germany.
- HASSEL U. K., SÄSTAD S. M., GUNNARSSON U. K. & SÖDER-STÖRM L. 2005. Genetic variation and structure in the expanding moss *Pogonatum dentatum* (Polytrichaceae) in its area of origin and in a recently colonized area. Am. J. Bot. 92(10): 1684-1690.
- HERZ S. 1983. Pojezierze Suwalskie. 102 pp. Wydawnictwo Kraj, Warszawa.
- HUFFORD K. & MAZER S. J. 2003. Plant ecotypes: genetic differentiation in the age of ecological restoration. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 3: 147-155.
- KLAMA H. 2002. Distribution patterns of liverworts (Marchantiopsida) in natural forest communities (Białowieża Primeval Forest, NE Poland). 278 pp. Bielsko-Biała University press, Bielsko-Biała.
- KLAMA H. 2003. Zagrożenia i ochrona wątrobowców w Polsce. Zeszyty Naukowe Akademii Techniczno-Humanistycznej w Bielsku-Białej. Inżynieria Włókiennicza i Ochrona Środowiska, Konferencje, Seria 5, 14: 62-80.
- KORPELAINEN H., POHJAMO M. & LAAKA-LINDBERG S. 2005. How efficiently does bryophyte dispersal lead to gene flow? J. Hattori Bot. Lab. 97: 195-205.
- LINDNER L. 2002. Correlation of main climatic glacial-interglacial and loess-palaeosol cycles in the Pleistocene of Poland and Ukraine. Acta Geol. Pol. 52 (4): 459-469.
- McDERMOTT J. M. & McDONALD B. A. 1993. Gene flow in plant pathosystems. Annual Review of Phytopathology 31: 353-373.
- MCLETCHIE D. N. 1996. Sperm limitation and genetic effects on fecundity in the dioecious liverwort *Sphaerocarpos texanus*. Sexual Plant Reproduction 9: 87-92.
- MIREK Z. 1996. Zagrożenia i przekształcenia szaty roślinnej. In: Z. MIREK, Z. GŁOWACIŃSKI, K. KLIMEK & H. PIĘKOŚ-MIRKOWA (eds.). Przyroda Tatrzańskiego Parku Narodowego, pp. 637-654. Wyd. Tatrzański Park Narodowy, Zakopane-Kraków.
- MONTAGNES R. J. S., BAYER R. J. & VITT D. H. 1993. Isozyme variation in the moss *Meesia triquetra* (Meesiaceae). J. Hattori Bot. Lab. 74: 155-170.
- NEI M. 1972. Genetic distance between populations. Am. Nat. 106: 238-292.
- NEI M. 1973. Analysis of gene diversity in subdivided populations. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA 70: 3321-3323.

- NEI M. 1978. Estimation of average heterozygosity and genetic distance from a small number of individuals. Genetics 89: 583-590.
- PAWŁOWSKI B. 1972. Szata roślinna gór polskich. In: W. SZAFER & K. ZARZYCKI (eds.). Szata roślinna Polski, II, wyd. 2, pp. 189-252. PWN, Warszawa.
- PEAKALL R. & SMOUSE P. 2006. GENALEX 6: genetic analysis in Exel. Population genetic softwere for teaching and research. Molecular Ecology Notes 6: 288-295.
- Pohjamo M., Korpelainen H. & Kalinauskaite N. 2008. Restricted gene flow in the clonal hepatic *Trichocolea tomentella* in fragmented landscapes. Biol. Conservation 141: 1204-1217.
- SAHUQUILLO E. & LUMARET R. 1995. Variation in Subtropical Group of *Dactylis glomerata* L. 1. Evidence from allozyme polymorphism. Biochemical Systematics and Ecology 4:407-418.
- SCHUSTER R. M. 1966. The Hepaticae and Anthocerotae of North America. Vol. 1. 802 pp. Columbia University Press, New York and London.
- SLATKIN M. 1985. Rare alleles as indicators of gene flow. Evolution 39: 53-65.
- SPAGNUOLO V., MUSCARIELLO L., COZZOLINO S., COBIANCHI R. C. & GIORDANO S. 2007. Ubiquitous genetic diversity in ISSR markers between and within populations of the asexually producing moss *Pleurochaete squarrosa*. Plant Ecol. 188: 91-101.
- STATSOFT, INC, 2008. STATISTICA (data analysis software system), version 8.0.www.ststsoft.com.
- STENØIEN H. K. & SÅSTAD S. 1999. Genetic structure in three haploid peat mosses (Sphagnum). Heredity 82: 391-400.
- STEWART N. 1995. Red Data Book of European bryophytes. 291 pp. European Committee for the Conservation of Bryophytes Press.
- SZAFER W. & ZARZYCKI K. 1972. Szata roślinna Polski, vol. II, pp. 34-238. PWN, Warszawa.
- SZCZECIŃSKA M., HOŁDYŃSKI C. & SAWICKI J. 2006. Genetic diversity of lowland and mountain populations of *Polygonatum verticillatum* (L.) All. Determined on the basis of isozymatic analysis. Biodiv. Res. Conserv. 3-4: 240-244.
- SZWEYKOWSKI J. 1962. Wątrobowce. In: Z. CZUBIŃSKI & J. SZWEYKOWSKI (eds.). Atlas rozmieszczenia roślin zarodnikowych w Polsce, Seria IV, vol. 1, pp. 23. PTPN, Poznań.

- SZWEYKOWSKI J. 1984. What do we know about the evolutionary process in bryophytes? J. Hattori Bot. Lab. 55: 209-218.
- SZWEYKOWSKI J. 1992. Czerwona lista wątrobowców zagrożonych w Polsce. In: K. ZARZYCKI, W. WOJEWODA & Z. HEINRICH (eds.). Lista roślin zagrożonych w Polsce, wyd. 2, pp. 75-78. PAN Instytut Botaniki im. W. Szafera, Kraków.
- SZWEYKOWSKI J. 1996. Wątrobowce. In: Z. MIREK, Z. GŁOWACIŃSKI, K. KLIMEK & H. PIĘKOŚ-MIRKOWA (eds.). Przyroda Tatrzańskiego Parku Narodowego, pp. 335-346. Wyd. Tatrzański Park Narodowy, Zakopane-Kraków.
- SZWEYKOWSKI J. 2006. An annotated checklist of Polish liverworts and hornworts. In: Z. MIREK (ed.). Biodiversity of Poland, vol. 4, 114 pp. W. Szafer Institute of Botany, Polish Academy of Sciences, Kraków.
- SZWEYKOWSKI J. & BUCZKOWSKA K. 1996. Liverworts of Bieszczady Zachodnie (Polish Eastern Carpathians)a vanishing relict boreal flora. Fragm. Flor. Geobot. 41(2): 865-934.
- THINGSGAARD K. 2001. Population structure and genetic diversity of the amphiatlantic haploid peatmoss *Sphagnum affine* (Sphagnopsida). Heredity 87: 485-496.
- VAN DER VELDE M., VAN DE ZANDE L. & BIJLSMA R. 2001. Genetic structur of *Polytrichum formosum* in relation to the breeding system as revealed by microsatellites. J. Evol. Biol. 14: 288-295.
- WILSON P. J. & PROVAN J. 2003. Effect of habitat on levels and patterns of genetic diversity in natural populations of the peat moss *Polytrichum commune*. The Royal Society 270: 881-886.
- WYATT R. 1992. Conservation of rare and endangered bryophytes: input from population genetics. Biol. Conserv. 59: 99-107.
- YEH F., YANG R. C., BOYLE T., YE Z. & MAO J. X. 2000. POP-GEN version 1.32: A free program for the analysis of genetic variation among and within populations using co-dominant and dominant markers. Molecular Biology and Biotechnology Centre University of Alberta. Canada.
- ZARTMAN C. E., MCDANIEL S. F. & SHAW A. J. 2006. Experimental habitat fragmentation increases linkage disequilibrium but does not affect diversity or population structure in the Amazonian liverwort *Radula flaccida*. Mol. Ecol. 15: 2305-2315.